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NEWSLETTER  -  NOVEMBER 2015
Dear Parent/Carer

Here is my November newsletter.  As always it is designed to keep you up to date with recent news.  It also gives details of events in the run up to Christmas.  Please keep it in a safe place for future reference. 
Christmas Dates 2015
	Non-Uniform Day and “Bag of Rags” Day
	27 November

	PSC Christmas Fayre
	28 November

	Carol Singing at Armadale Church Fayre
	28 November

	Christmas Post starts
	2 December

	P1 – P4/3 Nativity (Parents and Carers of P2 children)
	2 December

	P1 – P4/3 Nativity (Parents and Carers of P1 children)
	3 December 

	P1 – P4/3 Nativity (Parents and Carers of P3 children)
	4 December 

	P7s spend morning at Academy
	4 December

	Local Schools’ Anti-Sectarian Project – Carol Singing for Senior Citizens
	8 December p.m.

	PSC Disco for P4-P7 Pupils
	9 December

	Christmas Lunch
	9 December

	P5 and P4 Party
	10 December 

after morning break

	PSC Disco for P1-P3 Children
	10 December

	P1A, P1B, P2/1, P2 Party 
	14 December p.m.

	Nursery Nativity Performances
	15 December (a.m and p.m)

	P3 and P4/3 Party
	16 December a.m.

	‘M and M Productions’ – ‘Sleeping Beauty’ in hall at 2p.m. 
	16 December

	Christmas Post ends
	17 December

	Bowling P6/5, P6, P7/6 and P7
	17 December a.m.

	Nursery Party
	17 December

	P3-P7 Show for parents/carers evening (two performances)
	17 December

	End of term Treat – Games Afternoon
	17 December

	Christmas Service at 9.30a.m.
	18 December

	Term ends
	18 December


All children have taken part in a competition to design the school’s Christmas card.  Details will be given in due course.

Staffing

Miss Watt (P.E.) left us at the October break to take up a permanent appointment at Inveralmond Community High School.  Unfortunately, I have been unable to find a replacement P.E. teacher.  As a result Miss Weston will teach P.E. one day per week.  Mrs. Hamilton will now teach for a full week and will take P7 on Wednesdays to allow this to happen.
I am also pleased to welcome back Mrs. Kerr for one day each week to support classes throughout the school. 
Our Active Schools’ Co-ordinator, Karen Brodie, has gone off on maternity leave.  Her replacement, Kevin Ferguson, has been allocated elsewhere.  Welcome to Nicole Cowan who has now been appointed to cover all local area schools.
Adverse Weather Conditions

Now that winter is almost here, parents and members of the public are reminded that efforts will be made to clear pathways through the snow and ice in playgrounds and entrance areas to ensure, as far as possible, safe passage for all using them.  There will be one passage way cleared – the one leading from Mill Road.  Every effort will be made to clear the passage way from Manse Avenue as quickly as possible.  Facilities Management staff (janitors) do not have responsibility for clearing access roads, car parks or playgrounds.  

Emergency School Closures

I must also remind you of the arrangements which come into operation if the school has to be closed at short notice.

Every effort is made to inform parents in writing and in good time of a planned school closure.  In the event of an emergency closure of school e.g. heating breakdown, extreme weather, please make sure that your child knows whether to go home or go to a relative’s or friend’s home.  You are therefore asked to notify the school immediately if there is any change to the emergency contacts named on your child’s file.  Please ensure that the school has up-to-date telephone and mobile numbers for work and home.  In the event of the school having to close early every effort will be made to provide lunches before the children are dismissed. 

It is West Lothian policy to make use of local radio in these circumstances and I would urge you to listen to Radio Forth or Real Radio in the event of extreme weather conditions.  Information will also be available on the West Lothian web-site, www.westlothian.gov.uk.   West Lothian also has a Facebook page.  Under these circumstances I would ask you not to 'phone the school unless it is absolutely necessary to do so.  Because of the weather there may be few or no staff available and it is difficult to deal with the volume of calls.  We shall do our utmost to contact parents and carers using the Groupcall system.  However, this may not always be possible.  Information will also be posted on the school “Facebook” page. 
In the event of a primary school closure, learning can be supported through the use of GLOW, accessed from home and also from council facilities.  

Packs will be available to children who do not have computer access at home. 

UNICEF “Rights Respecting School Award”

As previously intimated, we are now working towards achieving Level Two of this award.  A reminder that the United Nations Convention on the Rights of the Child sets out the rights of every person under 18 and how those rights should be met.  UNICEF UK’s Rights Respecting School Award (RRSA) recognises achievement in putting the Convention at the heart of the school’s ethos.  The RRSA standards cover four key areas:

· leading and managing rights-respecting schools
· teaching and learning about the Convention

· creating and maintaining a rights-respecting ethos

· empowering children and young people to become active learners and citizens 

As part of this, members of the BT Internet Safety training team were due to  visit the school on the afternoon of 10 November.  Invitations were issued to parents and carers who wanted to attend with their children.  Unfortunately,  due to circumstances outwith the school’s control, the session had to be cancelled.
Assemblies/Services

Thank you to the Rev. Wiley for conducting our Harvest Service on Thursday 15 October.  A total of £155.16 was collected for the British Red Cross Refugee Appeal. 
The P7/6 class and Miss Holley will present their assembly on 27 November.
As always, the starting time will be 9.30a.m. and seats will be available at the back of the hall for adults.  Please note that only two adults per child should attend class assemblies.  This is in view of the hall's seating capacity.  
The Christmas service will be held on Friday 18 December at 9.30a.m.  A separate letter will be issued. 
Details of other class assemblies will be given in the next newsletter.  Separate letters will also be issued.
We shall hold a special Scottish assembly on the morning of 29 January.

Drop-In Sessions

As previously intimated, we trialled a system whereby a member of the senior management team is present to meet parents and carers on a drop-in basis.  This took place on Tuesdays from 4p.m. to 5p.m.  However, very few parents and carers attended and it was decided to change it to Wednesdays between 8.30a.m. and 9.30a.m.  This arrangement has been more successful and will continue until Christmas.
Attendance and Punctuality

Please remember to ‘phone the school before 9.30a.m. if your child is going to be absent.  I would also ask you to ‘phone each day during your child’s absence unless you have informed office staff that he/she is likely to be off for a set number of days.  Please leave a message if there is no answer as the machine is checked regularly.  

I continue to be concerned by the number of children arriving late.  Primary pupils should be in their lines for 8.50a.m.  If your child comes in by the main entrance after the bell, he/she will be marked as late.  If this happens regularly, I shall have to follow official procedures in line with West Lothian policy.
I would ask you NOT to send your child(ren) to school or nursery too early especially on dark and/or cold, wet mornings.

Children arriving for breakfast club should arrive no later than 8.20a.m. 
Anti-Sectarian Programme

As in previous years, I attended the Armadale Remembrance Sunday Parade (8 November).  I was accompanied by senior pupils – Rachel Swan, Codae Kerr, Annabella Brown, Lauren Clark, Matthew Turner, Connor Nisbet, Aden Barr and Callum Twogood.  
Eight P5 pupils took part in a “Challenge Afternoon” event held at Windyknowe Primary School on the afternoon of 7 October.                . 
I shall again be taking a group of pupils from all local schools to sing carols to local senior citizens.  This is due to take place on the afternoon of 8 December. 
After-School Clubs

The following clubs are all operating this term-:

Home Learning

Monday

Football


Monday (change of days)
Music and Drama

Wednesday 

Eco



Wednesday

Music and Drama

Thursday

Meetings for Parents and Carers/Reports
The parents and carers of nursery pupils are invited to school during the week beginning 10 November to view their children’s “Learner’s Journeys”. The same opportunity will be given to the parents/carers of P1 children on Wednesday 2 December or Thursday 3 December (after Christmas shows).  
This term we did not issue settling-in reports.  Instead, we trialled a “Meet the Teacher” session on the evening of 9 September.  This was designed to give parents and carers an idea of the curriculum and topics to be covered by children in the course of the school session.  I have enclosed a short questionnaire at the end of this newsletter and would welcome feedback on how effective this was. 
The P1 “Meet the Teacher” sessions took place on 8 September.
Parents and carers were invited to school on 24 September to discuss our school improvement plan with Mrs. Stewart.  Many thanks to those who attended.
Samples of primary pupils’ work were sent home on 6 November.  There will be parent/carer- teacher consultation sessions on 19 November.  Mrs. Patience and Mrs. Craig will attend to meet with nursery parents and carers.  A book fair will also take place.

The overall attendance rate for the above will be given in the next newsletter.
Appeals

As in previous years the school sold poppies in the run-up to Remembrance Sunday.  A collection was taken during the week beginning 2 November.  
The school took part in the MacMillan Cancer Appeal baking event on 28 September.  Altogether £443.71 was raised.  Many thanks to everyone who supported this.

As part of our Global Citizenship programme the school recently organised a collection for the West Lothian Foodbank in Bathgate.  Thanks to the tremendous response we have been able to donate a large quantity of items.  Many thanks to everyone who contributed.  A picture is available on the Facebook page.   
Non-Uniform Days

£275.37, £244.25 and £240.20 were the amounts raised in August, September and October respectively.  The next date will be 27 November.  There will be no non-uniform date in December.  Future dates will be 26 February, 25 March, 22 April and 27 May.  There will be no non-Uniform Day on 29 January because of the Scots event.  However, children will be invited to wear items of tartan on that day.
Milk Money

A separate letter will be issued giving details of payment arrangements.
ParentLine Scotland

A reminder that ParentLine Scotland is a free, confidential helpline and e mail service for anyone caring for a child in Scotland.  The service is available to everyone, not just parents e.g. grandparents, other family members, neighbours and friends.  The helpline is open seven days a week:

Monday and Friday



9a.m. to 5p.m.

Tuesday, Wednesday and Thursday
9a.m. to 10p.m.

Saturday and Sunday


12 noon to 8p.m.

Contact details are-:

Phone
0800 028 2233

Email
parentlinescotland@children1st.org.uk 

Web
www.children1st.org.uk  
Family Mediation

Family Mediation Lothian aims to help parents and children going through separation and/or divorce.  To make an individual and confidential appointment or to attend an information session, please ‘phone 01501 749780 or 0131 226 4507.

Manse Avenue, the Car Park and Mill Road/Road Safety
I must once again ask drivers not to bring cars down Manse Avenue at times when children are arriving at and leaving the school. Instead children should be dropped at the junction of West Main Street and Manse Avenue and walk the remaining distance.  On no account should the car-park be used as a space to turn vehicles.  I must also remind you that, as there is no pavement on Manse Avenue, pedestrians and vehicles have equal rights.  Consequently, pedestrians are under no obligation to give right of way to vehicles.

I would again ask you not to block the driveways of residents in the Mill Road or Manse Avenue.
The school took part in the Scottish Government’s “Hands Up” survey during the week beginning 7 September.  This was designed to look at how pupils travel to and from school.  Results were as follows (figures in percentages with last year’s figures in brackets)-:
	
	Walk
	Scooter/Skate
	Driven and walk (part of way)
	Driven
	Cycle
	Bus
	Taxi
	Other

Minibus

	Nursery
	50 (47)
	5 (3)
	9 (21)
	29 (28)
	7 (1)
	0 (0)
	0 (0)
	(0)

	Primary
	56 (64)
	4 (1)
	17 (18)
	14 (14)
	6 (1)
	 1 (1)
	2 (0)
	0 (1)


In the interests of safety I must stress that there should be no cycling within school grounds.

The Parent/Staff Council
Thanks to the PSC for their donation to each class for Hallowe’en materials.

Details of the Christmas discos are given on Page 1.
A disco took place in the Goth on the evening of 25 September.

There were PSC meetings on 23 September and 7 October.  
The PSC organised a Beetle Drive which took place on the evening of 14 October. 

Our Christmas Fayre will take place on the morning of Saturday 28 November.  Afterwards I shall take a group of pupils to sing carols at the church fayre, due to start at 12 noon. 
Medication

A reminder that all medicines MUST be removed from school at the end of term.  It is the responsibility of parents/carers to do so and the school cannot be liable for any that are uncollected.  
Head Lice Infection in Children

In 2003 the Scottish Executive produced guidelines on managing head lice infection in schools.  This guidance recommended that schools, working with their school nurses, should provide information for parents about the detection and treatment of head lice infection, rather than issue reactive letters alerting parents that a child in the school has head lice.  

I would therefore urge you to take responsibility to check your child’s hair on a weekly basis using the wet combing/bug busting method which is the most effective way to carry out an inspection for head lice.

The school will alert parents/carers when a general, rather than individual problem has been identified.

All children are entitled to free prescriptions and both insecticide lotions and the “Bug Buster” kit (a non-insecticide alternative) are available on prescription.

If you are at all concerned please seek professional advice from the family practice or a pharmacist.

If you would like the school to hold a workshop for parents/carers with the school nurse and/or health visitor please contact the school office.  Please do so only if you would be prepared to attend such an event.  If there is enough interest I shall try to organise one.   
Photographs

A photographer visited the primary on 7 October for class groups.  
The school photographer will come to the nursery on 16 November to take individual pictures. 
Curriculum

This term all P1-P7 pupils are again being given the opportunity to choose from a variety of activity “Elective” sessions which are held in the school on the afternoon of the first Thursday in each month.  The following sessions are taking place – Eco, Rights Respecting Schools, Fairtrade, Enterprise, Craft, Health and Wellbeing, Resus with Streetdance and Spanish (P4-P7 only).
Spanish is being introduced as part of the Scottish Government initiative for all pupils to learn an additional foreign language from P5 upwards.  Local schools have chosen Spanish and this will be introduced into the curriculum at some point in the future.  In the meantime it will be part of the Electives programme.  A large group of Eastertoun staff are currently undertaking training in the language on Tuesday afternoons at Armadale Academy.
The school’s Nurture Class (“The Treehouse”) is now up and running.  Our Nurture teacher is Miss Reid and she is supported by Pupil Support Worker, Mrs. Pitblado.  Thanks to them and Mrs. Patience for all their hard work in getting this started.  The Nurture Base is situated in one of the two upstairs classrooms.  Letters have been sent to the parents and carers of the children involved.  With this newsletter I also enclose a Curriculum Update giving details of how the Nurture Class operates.   

Star Diners  

We are continuing the system whereby our dining room supervisor, Mrs. Hamilton, identifies a “Star Diner” (Monday to Thursday each week).  This achievement is recognised at our end-of-week assemblies and each winner is allowed to go to the head of the queue for his/her sitting for all of the following week (accompanied by a friend).      

Visits/Visitors

We are pleased to welcome Gail Friel, a student, who is visiting to help in the nursery two days each week.

A football coach, Laura Thomson, continues to visit the school on Thursdays  to deliver “Futsal” training to pupils in P7/6 and P7.
Welcome also to Brendan Glenn from the “National Youth Choirs of Scotland” (NYCOS) to deliver workshops to the P4/3 and P4 classes on Wednesday afternoons. 
A representative from “Destination Judo” visited us on 7 September and 10 September to deliver sessions to primary classes.

Our P7 Youth Champions, Ryan Farquhar (P7) and Cameron Noer (P7/6),     , visited the Community Centre on the morning of 11 September to meet representatives from other local schools.
Senior pupils from Armadale Academy visited our P7 pupils on 21 September to talk about the local Youth Club.
A group of P6 pupils visited Lockerbie Manor from 12 to 14 October inclusive.  They were accompanied by Miss Orr, Miss Holley and Mr. Lochrie.  Many thanks to the staff for giving up their time to go with them.  Plans are now in hand to repeat this for next session’s P6 pupils (current P5s) from 24 August to 26 August (inclusive) next year.
The P3 class and Miss Thomson stayed at the church on 15 October after the Harvest Service for a visit.
Representatives from the school will take part in the West Lothian Schools’ Swimming trials to be held in Deans Community High School on Sunday 22 November.  

P1 children will visit Armadale Library for “Bookbug” visits as follows-:

P1B and P2/1
23 November at 1.50p.m.
P1A


26 November at 1.50p.m.

Visitors from Polkemmet Country Park will bring owls to the nursery on 26 November.
P7 pupils will take part in a Sportshall Athletics event to be held in Armadale Academy on 24 November.

A “Travelling Art Gallery” from the City Art Centre in Edinburgh will visit the school on 25 November.  Pupils form the following classes will be timetabled to view the exhibits and have a talk from the accompanying assistants – P5, P6/5, P6, P7/6 and P7. 
P7 pupils will spend the morning of Friday 4 December at Armadale Academy.

Other visits and events are listed in the table on Page 1.
Medical
Medical staff visited us as follows-:

3 October

Pre-school vision tests in the nursery
4 November

Flu immunisation programme (primary pupils only)

9 November

Height and Weight checks (primary pupils only)
“Fruity Fridays”

As you are probably aware, free fruit is again being issued to all pupils on the last Friday of each month as part of the “Fruity Friday” initiative.  This is funded by the “Together for Health” project.  
Literacy and Numeracy Help for Adults

Adult Basic Education is an organisation which offers help in reading, writing and numeracy.  For more details and/or an informal chat please ‘phone 0800 731 1831 or email janice.davidson@westlothian.gov.uk.  
Parentzone

The “Parentzone” website is designed to help parents become more involved in their children’s education.  It is fully funded by the Scottish Government and aims to provide:
· information on how parents and carers can support their children’s learning

· examples of parental involvement from around Scotland

· information for Parent Councils

· the latest information on education in Scotland.
Leaflets are available from the school office.  The site can be accessed on http://www.ltscotland.org.uk/parentzone.
Health and Safety

I should like to remind you that there is a requirement for all schools to record and log details of fire drills, fire extinguisher checks and administration of medicines.  Appropriate procedures are in place at Eastertoun.
Deaf Parents or Carers

Deaf parents or carers who use British Sign Language (BSL) have a legal right to a BSL interpreter to allow them fair and equal access to information and advice about their children’s education.  If you would like more information about this service, please contact the school.
School Letters
A reminder that duplicate copies of all recent letters sent from school are available from a rack outside the office.  Please remember to sign in and out when collecting these.  
School Blog
The address is - https://blogs.glowscotland.org.uk/wl/EastertounPrimaryLearningLog/
Pupil Council

Each class has a Class Council with two pupils from each meeting as the School Pupil Council.  This year’s class representatives are as follow-:

	P1A
	Emily Sharp and Jacob Brodie

	P1B
	Kayleigh Whyte and Alasdair Carson

	P2/1
	Ellis McCrae and Ellie Gardiner 

	P2
	Skye Nelson and Aaron Colquhoun

	P3
	Katie Stewart and Calum Mann

	P4/3
	Evan Henney and Chelsy Smith 

	P4
	Ben Kelly and Lucy Whyte

	P5
	Max Johnston and Fiona Nimmo

	P6/5
	Ciara Craig and Jordyn Wood 

	P6
	Jack Nicholls and Emma Meechan

	P7/6
	Sophie Greenhalgh and Aden Barr 

	P7
	Taylor Borthwick and Abbie Woods


Medical Appointments

From time to time the school doctor and/or nurse issue appointments for children to be seen in school.  I would ask that you make every effort to keep these appointments and that you inform the school in advance if you are unable to do so.
Christmas Holidays
School will close at the normal time on Friday 18 December for the Christmas holidays.  Packed lunches will be served as usual.  Classes will resume for all pupils at 8.50a.m. on Wednesday 6 January.  Tuesday 5 January will be a staff training day.  

Gala Day

The 2016 Armadale Children’s Gala Day will take place on Saturday 19 June.  
If you have any memories of Gala Days that you would like to share, the Living Memory Association and West Lothian Heritage Services would love to hear your stories and see your photographs.  These will form part of a West Lothian Gala Days’ Archive for possible inclusion in exhibitions and a commemorative book.  For more information please contact Miles Tubb on 0131 553 4580 or miles@livingmemoery.org.uk.

Lunch Monies
On some occasions a child may come to school without lunch money or without lunch.  Under these circumstances, we provide him/her with a school meal.  If this happens, I would ask the parent/carer reimburse the school immediately as all monies have to be banked with West Lothian Council and accounted for.

Sponsored Walks
As you know, we organised walks to raise money for school funds.  The nursery date was 28 October with primary pupils doing the same on 29 October.  The response has been tremendous.  I shall issue details of the amount raised in the next newsletter.   Many thanks to everyone who supported the walks.
General Information

In line with Council policy I would ask you not to bring dogs into the school grounds including the playing field.  Similarly, I must stress that smoking is prohibited within the school grounds.
Other Information
With winter almost upon us, I am issuing an information sheet which gives  information about Norovirus (the winter vomiting bug).  This gives details of  preventative measures, what to do if contracted and contact information. 
Although children are kept in during wet weather, it sometimes happens that a pupil falls outside or is splashed by a puddle, causing his/her clothes to be wet.  In these circumstances it would be useful if your child had a change of clothes in school.
As always I hope that you have found the information in this newsletter helpful.  As part of our customer service there is a slip overleaf which can be returned if you have any comments, suggestions or questions.  You are also welcome to contact Mrs. Stewart or me.  Mrs. Patience is available on Thursdays. 
Yours sincerely
G. Cowan (Headteacher)
EASTERTOUN PRIMARY AND NURSERY  SCHOOL

Feedback Slip – November 2015 Newsletter

Name of Parent/Carer (Optional)________________________________________

Telephone (Optional)____________________________________________

Please use the space below to write any comments, suggestions or questions.    
EASTERTOUN PRIMARY AND NURSERY SCHOOL
“Meet the Teacher” Sessions – 8 and 9 September 2015

These sessions were introduced last session for the parents/carers of P1 pupils and this session for the parents/carers of P2-P7 pupils.  They are designed to take the place of the previous “settling-in reports” and to give parents and teachers an opportunity to meet to look at programmes of work for the current school year. 

Please take a few moments to complete this short questionnaire.  All replies are anonymous.
1.  How useful did you find this session?                
Not at all useful




(

Quite useful




(
Useful





(
Very useful




(
Please tick the appropriate box.

2. Which do you prefer, the “Meet the Teacher” session or the settling-in report?  
The “Meet the Teacher” session

(
The settling-in report


(
Please tick the box to indicate the one you prefer.

3. Any other comments? (Optional)

	


Thank you for taking the time to complete this.  Please return it to school no later than 28 November. 
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